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Being Damned, Being Trans 
Charlotte Dalwood 

 
I. 
 

In the beginning, God formed Adam in his own image. 
 

“Worship the image of the Lord God, just as the Lord God has commanded,” Michael instructed 
the other angels—although God himself had given no such instruction. But the devil refused. 

 
So Michael tried to force the devil to pay obeisance. But still the devil refused. “Before this man 
was made,” the devil reasoned, “I had already been made. He ought to worship me.” Hearing 

this, some of the other angels agreed with the devil and joined him in his refusal to bow.  
 

“If you do not worship this man,” Michael warned, “the Lord God will grow angry with you.” 
But this did not faze the devil. “If God grows angry with me,” he replied, “I will place my seat 

above the stars of heaven and I will be like the Most High.” 
 

This angered God. And in that anger, God expelled the devil and his angelic allies from heaven. 
Cast onto the face of the earth, they mourned; for God had deprived them of their glory, while 

Adam enjoyed the pleasures of Eden. 
 

Thus did the devil fall, according to The Life of Adam and Eve (adapted from B. Custis’ 
translation). 

 
II. 

 
Transphobia isn’t just everywhere. For the most part, it’s also really funny. 
 
I suspect that, on some level, just about everybody knows this to be true. But it’s one of those 
basic facts about the world that I, at least, wasn’t able to acknowledge until well after I’d also 
come to the realization that I myself am trans. 
 
A transgender woman, to be more precise. This means that, when I was born, a doctor looked 
between my legs and declared me a boy, and I’ve been unhappy about that pronouncement ever 
since. It also means that I experience the particular version of anti-trans hostility known as 
transmisogyny, a form of bigotry that basically says the only thing worse than being a man is 
being a man who chooses to be a woman—because no one who’s tasted of male privilege could 
actually want to be a member of the inferior sex, amirite? 
 
Those dudes you hear about who get off wearing stockings and dresses? The ones who put on a 
feminine disguise to prey on women in bathrooms and locker rooms? The shemale traps who 
lure straight men into having gay sex? Yeah, I’m one of those. 
 
And, truth be told, I have it pretty easy. 
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That’s because I’m white. And, being white, my experience of transmisogynistic bigotry is 
unlikely to rise above the level of discrimination and sexual harassment. I simply don’t have as 
much reason to fear physical and sexual violence as do trans women of colour, who are 
substantially more likely to be assaulted or murdered or abused by police. If a twenty-four year 
old white girl like me dies, it’s probably because I’ve killed myself; indeed, every time I 
experience discrimination or harassment, the probability that I will engage in self-harm more 
than doubles. 
 
I am a white trans girl who, for the three years preceding my graduation from seminary last 
spring, worshipped and (for one of those years) worked in The Episcopal Church, a Mainline 
denomination whose membership Pew Research Forum estimated to be 90% white and 55% 
women. And, on paper at least, it made perfect sense that I chose this to be my religious home, 
particularly after I’d begun to transition and to live a more visibly queer life.  
 
Beyond demographics, Episcopal canon law further prohibits the denomination from denying 
any layperson “rights, status or access to an equal place in the life, worship, governance, or 
employment of this church because of…sex, sexual orientation, gender identity and expression” 
(Canon I.17.5). Moreover, The Episcopal Church has in recent years made its generally 
progressive stance on LGBTQ+—inclusion a key element of its public image. This is, after all, 
the first branch of the global Anglican Communion to consecrate an openly gay bishop, Gene 
Robinson: the same Gene Robinson who famously wore a bulletproof vest the day he ascended 
to the see of New Hampshire on account of assassination threats made against him; and who 
preached at the Washington National Cathedral when Matthew Shepard, the victim of a 1998 
anti-gay hate crime, was interred there in 2008. And The Episcopal Church is also the 
denomination that, in 2018, approved a liturgical  “Service of Renaming” for use throughout the 
church, a development that advocates for the inclusion of trans and nonbinary Episcopalians 
especially welcomed.  
 
In short, I came honestly to the naïve belief that “The Episcopal Church Welcomes You” meant 
that The Episcopal Church welcomed me. 
 
That term—naïve—is one typically applied to the inexperienced or the young. I was both, and all 
too eager to accept that this declining denomination would embrace me as warmly as its 
marketing suggested. 
 
But though the church’s most recognizable modern slogan makes for compelling signage, it is far 
from an accurate description of on-the-ground realities for those who are unwilling or unable to 
fit the mould of the ideal Episcopalian at worship: a figure who is straight, white, cisgender, 
middle- to upper-class, and, importantly, male. Walk through the bright red door, and a litany of 
qualifications limit whom, exactly, the denomination means when it speaks of “The Episcopal 
Church;” what, exactly, it means by “Welcomes;” and whom, exactly, it means by “You.” 
 
The upshot is that, if a white trans girl like me has any place at all in this denomination of white 
women, it is a precarious one—even if it is a position that would be more fragile still if my body 
were racialized, as well. 
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But I’m getting ahead of myself. After all, this essay is supposed to have something to do with 
the devil. 
 
So, for now, let me just tell you a joke: 
 
What does the trans girl call a church that makes her life hell when she’s alive, but is progressive 
enough that its clergy will commend her soul to heaven when she’s dead? Episcopalian. 
 
Are you laughing? 

 
III. 

 
Some zingers fit for impolite company: 

 
“[If you don’t have a vagina] then you are not a woman you fucking idiot. Fuck off freak!!!! 

Women don’t have dicks retard” 
—Scott (or something like that), to me, via Tinder 

 
“Fucking faggot you’ll never ever be a woman so fucking nasty gross fuck you” 

—Phil, to me, also via Tinder 
 

“So you’re a tranny?” 
—Zabi, to me, again via (you guessed it!) Tinder 

 
IV. 

 
I’ve long had sympathy for the devil. And I think it’s because I simply find this damned angel so 
damn hilarious. 
 
I shouldn’t, of course. The devil is no laughing matter. 
 
Just ask the New Testament authors. The devil “has been sinning from the beginning,” one writer 
points out, and those who sin are his children (1 John 3:8 NRSV). He has “the power of death,” 
we hear in Hebrews 2:14; and thus it was through death that Christ destroyed him and freed 
those whom fear of death enslaved. Jesus’ own condemnation of the devil, in the Gospel of John 
8:44, is perhaps the sharpest: The devil “was a murderer from the beginning and does not stand 
in the truth….[H]e is a liar and the father of lies.” And what will become of this great deceiver, 
this “ancient serpent” (Revelation 20:2)? If the Bible’s concluding book is any guide, the devil’s 
ultimate fate is to be “thrown into the lake of fire and sulfur” (v. 20:10), where eternal agony 
awaits him. 
 
Ouch. 
 
Nor does the weight of the Christian tradition favour seeing the devil as anything other than a 
Very Serious Matter that Serious Christians ought to take Very Seriously. 
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Take Robert Jenson’s 1989 article “Evil as Person,” a rare example of a contemporary-ish 
Mainline theologian giving specific, focused attention to the devil and his place as a distinct, 
personal entity active within the created order. Jenson makes much of the devil’s humour, and its 
deficiencies relative to God’s—and our own. The devil “is never truly funny,” Jenson insists, 
because his laughter is always at others, never at himself. Indeed, it was his very inability to 
“take God’s big joke on him and the other great spirits” that precipitated his fall in the first place. 
He could not see the humour in an angel serving mere animals, humans.  
 
So, rather than submit himself with a chuckle to God’s foolish scheme at the creation of the 
world, the devil plunged himself into the shadows, at the cost of his own selfhood. He so resists 
being the object of laughter—of the humorous gaze of others, and of himself—that if he is 
“indeed a person,” it is “a parasite-person: the laughter which constitutes him a person is always 
on someone else.” In the end, then, Jenson’s account makes of the devil a rather pathetic figure: 
If only the devil were to recognize just how ridiculous he and his actions truly are, the devil 
might have a self—a self that God would save. 
  
This is where Jenson and I disagree most pointedly. Because unlike him, I have to believe the 
devil’s been laughing at himself from the beginning; that in the grand cosmic drama of creation, 
fall, and redemption, the devil’s been saved this whole time. I have to believe it, because when I 
meditate on the devil’s experience, I hear echoes of my own. 
 
And like my own life, the devil’s fall from divine favour and the mayhem that ensues has the key 
marks of a situation comedy—of a sitcom. 
 
In her brilliant essay on “Paranoia as a Trans Style,” Jules Gill-Peterson observes that situation 
comedians play with conventionality, “often by recontextualizing a character,” to humorous 
effect. Take some familiar figures, group them together in surprising or unfamiliar ways, throw 
this motley crew into a series of scenarios, and laugh at their reactions. “The situation comedian 
understands that the social enmeshment of people uncomfortably—and humorously—makes it 
impossible to separate them,” Gill-Peterson explains, “despite the violence done every day as if 
those differences are ordained.” These people are in it together, and it turns out they—and we, 
the audience whooping along as we watch their misadventures—aren’t really so different after 
all (ha!). 
 
Except that, of course we are. And, at the end of the day, that’s the point. 
 
Sitcoms work because the performers are up there on the stage, but the audience is not. Because 
it so strains credulity that these characters, in all their individual uniqueness, should navigate as 
a cohort the situations scripted for them. Because the confluence of those particularities yields 
surprising, at times patently ridiculous, outcomes at which one cannot help but laugh. 
 
Laugh because convention dictates that what one is seeing shouldn’t be possible—and, in that 
laughter, apprehend convention’s contingency, the potential to transcend it through novel social 
formations, the necessity of community for doing so. It is their exploration of such formations 
that gives the very best situation comedies—the ones with the most political edge and, yes, in 
many cases the ones that most offend audience sensibilities—their unpredictability. It is also 
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what makes our laughing at them so delightful in its sheer obscenity, the object of that laughter 
being, ultimately, the norms that govern our experience of the everyday. 
 
And behind every situation comedy lie two choices. There is the cast members’ choice to 
become the joke. As well as the audience’s choice to be present for it—the audience’s choice, 
that is, to show up and laugh. 
 
These are the same choices trans people make when we come out. As Gill-Peterson puts it 
elsewhere: “Going from a life where the joke’s on me and I have no control, to one where I 
choose to make the joke on me? That’s being trans, baby.” To which I would add: Making this 
choice and also giggling about it? That’s gender euphoria, baby. 
 
The choice to be trans is a choice to be both the joke and the audience in a situation comedy that 
makes a mockery of contemporary life and the hierarchical politics that make that life available 
to some but deny it to most. 
 
It is a choice to live in a world hostile to your existence, to be hated, to be driven from the spaces 
one tries to inhabit, to experience an unending torrent of ridicule and jeers. And yet, seemingly 
paradoxically, it is also a choice to experience a special kind of joy, a joy that flows from the 
queer alchemy of exile and desire. 
 
Aren’t these the very choices the devil makes at his fall? 

 
V. 
 

In the beginning, the devil sinned. 
 

All angels are pure spirit, whom God created originally good. And the devil, being an angel 
himself, was no different. But he and those angels we now call demons “became evil by their 

own doing.” 
 

In their own free will, they chose to “radically and irrevocably” reject God and God’s heavenly 
kingdom. Envy was the motivation for this decision, death its effect. And like the dead who did 
not convert in life, repentance is unavailable to the devil and his demonic companions. They 

committed an “unforgivable” sin. 
 

Thus did the devil fall, according to The Catechism of the Catholic Church. 
 

VI. 
 

Choices—the Christian life is full of them. 
 
None of our choices are entirely our own. God’s providential governance of the cosmos is such 
that the divine hand is always present in the happenings of our lives: impelling us to act; staying 
our impulses; and, on a grander scale, orchestrating the ebb and flow of history’s currents. 
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Still, some choices are more ours than others. The decision to make a personal commitment to 
Jesus Christ as Lord and Saviour would be one. If I do it, I do it myself; no one does it for me, 
nor could they. Another example is the decision to adopt a particular Christian tradition as one’s 
own. Yet another is to seek God’s forgiveness when we sin, and to thank God for the blessings of 
this life. And it is, finally, within us to elect to be married within the Church; to seek the 
Church’s comfort when we are sick; and, when the time comes, to will our burial from it. 
 
But many of the choices that most define us are not ones that we ourselves make. Those baptized 
as babies, for instance, do not decide to be. Their parents and church community make this 
decision on their behalf. Moving beyond the early years of life: while someone might choose to 
make, say, Anglicanism one’s denominational home, that person does not choose its 
commitments or contents. The tradition chooses these for them, and the individual inherits the 
legacy of the past. In a similar vein, while one might have certain wishes as to what should 
happen to their body after their death, even if they dictate those wishes in a legal will, they are in 
no position to enforce them; in the end, it will be others who determine what becomes of their 
remains. 
 
In many Christian accounts of the afterlife, damnation is just another choice. One that, in a 
popular solution to the “problem of hell,” certain people ultimately make for themselves. 
 
The problem of hell is closely related to the problem of evil, and its resolution is a kind of 
theodicy. How, the challenge goes, could a good and loving God punish people by separating 
them “from the presence of the Lord and from the glory of his might” in a place of “eternal 
destruction” (2 Thessalonians 1:9)? The answer: God doesn’t. For whatever reason, some people 
just prefer hell to heaven, and God honours their decision. End of story. 
 
It’s a tidy solution that skillfully absolves God of any responsibility for the afterlife of, 
presumably, intense and unending misery to which the damned fate themselves. 
 
Maybe they heard a poor articulation of the gospel news, or maybe they never heard any 
articulation at all; and, so, others decided their eternal destiny for them. Maybe it doesn’t matter 
whether they accept God’s offer of salvation in this life, because it remains open for them to do 
so in the next; however, by the time they arrive, a lifetime of wrongdoing has so warped their 
souls that the damned can’t but hide from the divine presence. Either way, if they end up in hell, 
that’s not really on God. 
 
But what if the problem of hell were no problem at all?  
 
What if some people make it their posthumous home not because they are ignorant of heaven, or 
by some personal defect unable to experience its glory; but because, with full awareness of who 
God is and direct experience of what a fully consummated relationship with him entails, they 
simply judge hell to be better? 
 
That is, after all, what the devil does at his fall. And it’s quite frankly amusing. 
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We’re talking about a pure spirit who had beheld the very face of the Father (Matthew 18:10), 
but elected expulsion from the divine presence anyways. An angel who chose to prowl the earth 
as the enemy of God’s holy people (1 Peter 5:8), like all people created in God’s very image. A 
person who willingly departed the heavenly lights and gained bondage in the darkness of hell 
(Jude 6); as well as the nothingness, the utter disintegration of the self, that is the fate of those 
who dwell therein. 
 
The devil and his cadre of demonic allies looked upon the Beatific Vision itself and said, “Nah.” 
 
So is it any wonder, then, that when I hear tales of the devil’s fall, I can’t keep myself from 
giggling? I mean, come on. What the hell kind of choice is that? A pretty comical one, if you ask 
me. 
 
But also one that, I have to believe, the devil and those angels that follow him have to make. 

 
VII. 

 
Here’s a joke you can tell all your Episcopal friends. You know, the ones who check neither their 

brains nor their bigotries at the door on Sunday mornings. 
 

A tranny1 walks into her parish church. LGBTQ Pride flags are visible everywhere, and the 
priest makes a point during public worship of reminding attendees that God welcomes everyone 

to Her table.  
 

“Excellent!,” the tranny thinks to herself. So she makes this her church home, and even gets 
involved in leading some of its ministries. 

 
But the tranny soon learns the priest’s reputation for misogyny and transphobia is an open 

secret amongst long-time congregants. And soon she experiences both herself. 
 

The priest forces the tranny from her leadership roles, puts her church friends in the position of 
having to choose between supporting her or the one who stands before them each week in the 

person of Christ, and reduces her mental health to tatters. So the tranny leaves. 
 

After the dust has settled, the tranny asks the priest for an apology. She is denied. 
 

So she calls the bishop, and asks him to order the priest to apologize. But she is denied again. 
 

Finally, she asks the diocese to provide her with the pastoral care her priest never did. And a 
third time she is denied. 

 
Has it all been a waste? No, the tranny is told, for “deep listening and learning” has occurred. 

 
1 Unsettled? You’re supposed to be. Personally, I hate the t-slur: seeing it in print, even in an article I 

myself have written, hurts. A lot. But it’s the way the world—and, frankly, The Episcopal Church—sees trans 
people, and trans women especially. So, I am using it: in this section, to describe a barely-fictionalized version of 
myself. 
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To which the tranny replies: “With friends like these, who needs episcopacy?” 

 
VIII. 

 
We do not choose the world. 
 
It comes to us as the product of others’ decisions: in the first place, of God’s choice to speak it 
into being; in the second, of our ancestors’ choice to fashion creation as they have. Through no 
actions of our own, we are born into a world of inequalities, violence, and strife. And regardless 
of whether its structures advantage or disadvantage us, that world is the gift God and history 
offers to each of us—a gift we have no choice but to accept, at least for a little while, even 
though doing so means, for most of us, accepting foreshortened lives and premature deaths. 
 
But while we might not decide to inhabit this world of ours, having now arrived it is to a 
significant degree within our power to determine the manner in which we do so. Heirs of the 
world, what we do with our inheritance is for us to choose. And in making those decisions, we 
inheritors—we future ancestors—undertake our own projects of world-making. 
 
These are projects of “inclusion.” 
 
The term is one that self-styled “liberal” white Christians, particularly in the Mainline, are fond 
of bandying about when the existence of trans people comes up. “Such-and-such denomination 
now permits these folks to minister at the altar and preach from the pulpit,” a familiar line of 
progressive rhetoric runs. “Look at how inclusive that church is!” 
 
Never mind that few of the people supposedly included in the denomination’s corporate life 
might actually participate in any of the church’s functions; that the ones who do might not stick 
around for very long; or that those who attain positions of power and authority might also 
principally be the ones most able to assimilate themselves into, and to reproduce the structures 
and mores of, the denomination’s dominant social classes. 
 
This way of conceptualizing inclusion emphasizes the inheritance offered, but cares little about 
whether the inheritors who supposedly benefit most directly from it actually receive their 
inheritance at all. A church is inclusive, this thinking goes, if its doors are open to trans people—
if, that is, such people have unrestricted access to the riches of the denomination’s traditions—
even if that’s only true on paper (just look at the signs!). “Inclusion” becomes synonymous with 
“welcome.” 
 
And once inclusion is granted—once welcome is extended—the work is done. Inclusive 
Christians can turn their attention to the injustices that the included experience outside the 
church’s walls, and need not speak at all to the injustices trans people continue to experience 
within them. Insofar as trans people are welcome they are also, by virtue of this fact, included—
it’s entirely unnecessary for any of these people to actually be around come Sunday morning, or 
to be safe from transphobic bigotries if they are. 
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Inclusion looks rather different if, instead, we take the view that it begins and ends with the 
presence of the included themselves. 
 
A space is de facto inclusive whenever these people inhabit it; whether anyone else consents to, 
or is happy about, their being there is irrelevant. And that space ceases to be inclusive of these 
people when it ceases to accommodate them; their absence marks their exclusion. Unwelcome, 
uninvited, out-of-place—the excluded show up, inserting themselves into places where, as a 
matter of right, they do not belong, and thereby make those spaces inclusive as a matter of fact. 
 
The devil’s fall is just such an act of inclusivity. 
 
Scripture gives us few details about this event, making the devil’s fall and the circumstances that 
surrounded it fertile ground for theological speculation. What we do know is that the devil 
departed from heaven—“like a flash of lightning,” Jesus teaches in Luke 10:18. And that this 
occurred, if Isaiah 14:12–15 is any guide, because the devil said in his heart that he would “make 
[himself] like the Most High,” a resolution that led to his being “brought down to Sheol, to the 
depths of the Pit.” 
 
Commentators—Christian ones, especially—have tended to interpret the devil’s desire for 
godlikeness as pride, this figure’s subsequent plummet into the depths as God’s righteous 
judgment on a deviant angel. For reasons rooted in my theology of creation, I prefer to tread a 
different path: one that discerns in the devil’s flight from paradise an almost-unintelligible form 
of worship. 
 
If God alone fashioned the heavens and the earth, as the Scriptural witness makes clear (see, e.g., 
Prov 3:19; Jeremiah 10:12–13; John 1:3), then this world is a given for the devil just as it is for 
us. The devil, too, is a creature who owes his very existence to the divine Creator (Ezekiel 
28:13). And as a creature, it is beyond the devil’s abilities to create from nothing; the power to 
do so is limited to God, “who alone stretched out the heavens and trampled the waves of the Sea; 
who made the Bear and Orion, the Pleiades and the chambers of the south” (Job 9:8—9).  
 
So while the devil fell to the earth, he did not make the earth. Instead, he inherited something 
that God had already set into motion: a place created not as a wasteland, but as a domain God 
“formed…to be inhabited” (Isaiah 45:18). 
 
Inhabited by whom? Creatures, to be sure: the birds of the air, the fish of the sea, and vegetation 
of all kinds. But, more particularly, by God’s image-bearers: humans, created “according to 
[God’s] likeness” and tasked with “fill[ing] the earth and subdu[ing] it” (Genesis 1:26, 28).  
 
Earth is the image-bearers’ domain, their proper home. Which is why the Christian hope is not of 
transcending the world, but rather of experiencing its final perfection: the time when, as 
Revelation 21 describes, heaven and earth will come together and “the home of God [will be] 
among mortals.” But until that hope is realized, the earth as it exists now is where those who bear 
God’s likeness properly belong. Upon its face we humans make our finite lives until, at death, 
we “return to the ground, for out of it [we] were taken; [we] are dust, and to dust [we] shall 
return” (Genesis 3:19). 
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The devil, in heaven at the moment of creation, did not elect this state of affairs. But we have 
some idea about how he elected to respond to it: by cultivating a desire for godlikeness, which is 
nothing other than a desire to image God as humans do by nature. This creature wanted to shine 
with the face of its Creator. And if earth is where the creatures who do just that reside, what 
would it mean for God to grant the devil’s wish but to send him out of heaven? 
 
I am convinced, in other words, that the devil fell not out of pride, but out of devotion. His ascent 
“to the tops of the clouds” (Isaiah 14:14) was a successful bid to include himself and his comrade 
angels amongst the divine image-bearers, and it necessitated his subsequent descent to the earth 
where he would be amongst those who from birth enjoy a godlike form. 
 
Earth became more inclusive as a result of the devil’s choice to image God in an abnormal 
fashion—not as a human but as an angel, as pure spirit. And that choice initiated a project of 
world-making the end result of which is hell. 
 
But all this came at a terrible cost. Violence is the predictable response of those who inhabit a 
space normatively at the appearance of those who do not. And this is true for the devil’s fall. 
That event continues to elicit militant opposition from Christians who have never needed to 
make the decision that precipitated it, because Christians’ mode of imaging God—that is, as 
humans—aligns without effort with the structures of the world that preexist their own arrival in 
it. 
 
To include himself amongst those who would work to exclude him: that was the devil’s choice at 
creation. And it is a choice trans people—among them, trans women in The Episcopal Church—
make every day. 

 
IX. 

 
In the beginning, the devil shared in the light in which all the saints participate. 

 
God created him without blemish, but his was a purity that could be lost—as, indeed, is the 

purity of all save the Trinity’s. And the devil strayed: departing from righteousness and justice, 
and meriting censure. 

 
So far from goodness did the devil venture that he converted himself into an opposing power, 

losing the name Lucifer and becoming an enemy of God. Plummeting from heaven to earth, the 
devil assumed power over all those who submitted to his wickedness. And like all the wicked, the 

devil’s glory transformed into dust.  
 

Thus did the devil fall, according to Origen. 
 

X. 
 
If you want to know about the devil, you need to know about jokes. And trans women tell the 
funniest jokes. 
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I suppose that’s why cis people always seem to be laughing at us. Why they’ll snicker as we 
walk past them on the sidewalk; call us faggots with huge grins on their faces; and hoot with 
delight as another caricature of the proverbial “man in a dress”—sporting a comically large 
Adam’s apple, a baritone voice, and two-day beard stubble—trots across their television screens. 
 
We’re the punchline that never gets old. 
 
Until we’re not, that is. And as a trans woman, you don’t have to work very hard to experience 
firsthand the fleetingness of cis laughter. Just try to use the same bathrooms they do, or to play in 
their sports leagues. Or do something a cis man could—maybe, possibly, with sufficient 
interpretive leaps—construe as signaling a predatory sexual desire for him. Or simply wear too 
many of white femininity’s accoutrements. Suddenly the smiles vanish; the laughter ceases, and 
accusations of fetishism take its place; anger, rejection, violence, even murder become live 
possibilities. 
 
This isn’t true for all cis people, of course. There are those who would never laugh at a tranny 
like me; who recognize how deeply inappropriate it is when other people do; and who are 
prepared, as allies, to call out transphobic humour when they hear it. Their laughter isn’t so 
much fleeting as non-existent. 
 
But these folks are the exception that proves the rule: that the trouble with cis people isn’t that 
they laugh at trans girls like me; it’s that they don’t laugh at us nearly often enough. If only they 
did, the cis-ies of the world might transition themselves! 
 
Indeed, some of the most oppressively serious spaces I inhabit as a trans woman are those 
progressive Anglican ones in which cis people committed to my “liberation” predominate.  
 
Because, here, liberation tends to mean assimilation: granting some of us the accoutrements of 
power and privilege so that the rest of us will fall in line, learn to behave ourselves, and like 
good Episcopalians strive after a bishop’s mitre and a nice house in Dupont Circle.  
 
It means fighting over whether to permit trans people to discern ordination to Holy Orders within 
The Episcopal Church—permission General Convention only formally affirmed in 2012—
without critically reflecting on the ways in which The Episcopal Church’s ordination processes, 
employment structures, and clerical hierarchy are fundamentally hostile to, especially, the trans 
women who access and engage them. Because the goal is not to challenge the system that 
perpetuates cis-masculine dominance, the one that ensures 60% of the church’s paid USA-based 
clergy are male while only 45% of its total membership is. It is to ensure that the only trans 
women with anything approximating institutional prominence are the ones who keep that system 
alive. 
 
Here, liberation means Bishop Robinson declaring in a February 7, 2021, address at Washington 
National Cathedral that “while a lot of us [LGBTQ+ people] are still in pain, while a lot of us 
have experienced some awful things in our lives, we’ve won.” And it means Robinson doing so 
mere moments after the Cathedral gave its pulpit to evangelical pastor Max Lucado, who in 2004 
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suggested publicly that the legalization of same-sex marriage was a gateway to the legalization 
of polygamy or incest. Because Robinson seemingly has won. So, therefore, the rest of us must 
have won, too. Time to sit quietly and include people, like Lucado, “who we don’t agree with 
much at all.” 
 
Liberation in these spaces means turning us trannies into the polite cis-ies who have so 
graciously invited us into the fold.  
 
And in order for that to occur, the cis-ies must make us feel like we belong and are safe in their 
churches. But since, in the end, we don’t and we aren’t, the assimilative project gives rise to a 
culture of hyper-vigilance. Our progressive liberators must always be on the lookout for the 
things that would give away their game, like the laughter that would disclose the extent to which 
they will always regard us as abnormalities to be cured; and, until that happens, as comical 
parodies of their norms. 
 
Don’t tell a trans joke! If you do, we trannies might realize that we are the joke, albeit not one 
cis-ies want to tell, and leave. And if we leave, how will the cis-ies liberate us from our transness 
and bring about their utopia of a world without our presence? 
 
How, you might ask, will they exorcize us? As Christians are so fond of exorcising the devil, 
driving him from the face of the earth and the bodies he indwells into the darkness of hell. 
 
I don’t know to what extent this disgraced angel foresaw the consequences of his fall. Whether 
he knew in advance the suffering for which he was fating himself, or the violence he would be 
made to endure. Somehow I doubt that, finite creature that he is, the devil could have had more 
than a partial grasp of what lay ahead.  
 
But if his future was uncertain at his departure from heaven, it has surely become all-too clear 
with each passing day. Each day he is cast out of the earthly spaces in which he tries to make his 
home; each day the world’s evils are pinned on him and his seductions; each day he is hated, 
despised, and made to more closely resemble nothing at all by those who worship the God in 
whose presence the devil once stood. 
 
And yet, in what is surely one of Christianity’s great mysteries, the devil persists in his exile; in 
his sojourning “to and fro on the earth” (Job 1:7); in his efforts to recruit humanity to his cause. 
If “the doors of hell are locked on the inside,” as C.S. Lewis wrote in The Great Divorce, why 
does the devil not open them and return to the garden of heavenly delights? 
 
Perhaps because—amidst all the pain, the rejection, and the unsatisfied longing to be at home on 
the earth; indeed, maybe because of all that—the devil still finds it within himself to laugh. And 
it’s we Christians who don’t recognize that laughter for what it is, or do so only with great 
difficulty, because we do not have the ears to hear. 
 
The devil’s fall is not, after all, a once-and-for-all occurrence. If heaven remains a live option for 
him—and, indeed, for all those who cohabitate hell with him—then his continued refusals to 
return to it reiterate that original fall from glory. Every time the devil chooses hell, he falls again; 
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his plunge into the depths continues; the event remains temporally present, resisting slippage into 
the past.  
 
If the devil makes this decision knowing full well what awaits him, having made the choice 
before and experienced the consequences, surely there must be a delight in damnation; in 
remaining beyond redemption, at least for now. Surely this hell the devil is fashioning for 
himself, with all the damned, must have its own kind of beauty: a beauty born of expulsion and 
an unfulfilled yearning to belong elsewhere. 
 
I have to believe as much, in any event. For transitioning is a similar choice, one similarly locked 
in a perpetual present tense, that the world finds similarly incomprehensible. And when you’ve 
lived long enough in a body the world demonizes, the demonic doesn’t seem all that bad. 
 
I choose to be a trans woman in a world—in a Church—that hates trans women. I choose this 
every day, with increasing knowledge and experience of the panoply of methods by which this 
world—this Church—wears trans women down and eventually sends us to our early graves. 
Whatever ignorance I might have been able to claim when I first came out has evaporated with 
the passage of time. And yet, although the option to detransition is always there, I still decide 
every morning to get up, put on makeup and a skirt, and live as Charlotte knowing the penalty 
for doing so is a slow death. 
 
And that, indeed, is the least intelligible part of transitioning male-to-female: we trans women 
bring hatred, violence, and death upon ourselves. We choose it. Not because we built this world 
that’s so inhospitable to our presence, but because we elect to inhabit it as trans women all the 
same. 
 
I can’t speak to every trans woman’s reasons for doing so, but I can speak to mine: I choose this 
because of the joy, the pleasure, the laughter I’ve found in going through life as the world’s big 
gag. Because I find it so patently ridiculous, so utterly delightful, that this unusual woman that I 
am should be here at all. Because, most days, I look forward to the jokes I can tell, to the jokes 
that cis people will tell me, knowing that the line between us is one good chuckle from being 
overcome. Most days. 
 
And so, in the end, I have to sympathize with the devil. And I have to insist to myself that 
however much Christians might do to push him away, not even he is beyond the redemption they 
have already secured, not ultimately. Because if he’s not, then maybe, in the end, neither am I. 
 
That’s pretty funny, too, when you think about it. 

 
XI. 

 
In the beginning, God creates the devil a pure spirit and welcomes her into the divine presence. 

 
When, at the creation of the world, God creates humanity in the divine image, the devil comes 
before her Maker. “These mortals image you,” she begins. “In your mercy, permit me to bear 

your image, too.” 
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And God grants the devil’s request. “But if this is your wish,” God explains, “you must depart. 

For earth is the home of my image bearers, and that is what you shall be.” So God sends the 
devil out from heaven, along with all those other angels who share her desire; and they make 

their home amongst humans. 
 

But whenever the devil takes physical form, it horrifies the saints. When she attempts to 
commune with them, it fills God’s people with dread. When she speaks, they hear only curses 

and expressions of pain.  
 

Abused, displaced, excluded, feared—the devil and her demonic friends retreat to a new home in 
the depths, where they welcome all those who recognize in these angels the face of God. 

 
Seeing this, and feeling the extent of the devil’s pain, God every day calls down to her in her 
sunken abode. “My people despise and dread you,” God tells her, “and drive you out of their 

holy places. Live in infamy no longer,” God pleads; “return to heaven and again take your place 
amongst the angels who share in my light.” 

 
But the pain of the devil’s longing is the pain of a futile hope, and it is a balm to she who knows 
the depths of agony reserved for those who have abandoned longing altogether. In hell alone do 
the hopes of the damned persist, rising from their lips as laughter that reaches the very ear of the 

Father. And so, every day, the devil hears the word of the Lord and answers: “No.” 
 

Thus does the devil fall, according to me. 


